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The Class suffered the loss of a good friend and classmate with the death of Dan Erslan in early March.  Dan was born on April 24, 1947 in Akron and retired from the Biltrite Corporation after previously working for Goodyear.  Dan enjoyed golfing, computers and any gadget he could come up with.  He was a graduate of Akron East High School Class of '65 and was preceded in death by his son Stephan Erslan.  Dan is survived by his wife of 51 years, Gail (Guthier) Erslan; son, Eric (Eileen) Erslan; brother, Paul (Nancy) Erslan; and sister-in-law, Lyn (Brad) Petraitis.  Memorials may be made to the Melrose High School Permanent Scholarship Fund, PO Box 760695, Melrose, MA 02176, c/o the Stephan J. Erslan Memorial Scholarship, or to a charity of one’s choice.  Gail and Dan’s address is 747 Beverly Avenue, Canal Fulton, OH 44614.

Dan entered the Academy with us in 1965 and played varsity soccer our 4/c and 3/c years.  He is in the Varsity Soccer Team photo in the 1966 Tide Rips, along with Bob Gaines, Mark Anderson, Bob Thorne and Al Vlach.  He is also in the Soccer Team photo in the 1967 Tide Rips, seated alongside John Miner.  Since he is not in the 1968 Tide Rips, Dan must have left the Academy sometime after the middle of our 3/c year.  He was an excellent soccer player and a humorous guy.  Vince Kinal and Chris Kreiler connected with him in the Tampa area a few years ago when Dan lived in Florida.  He and Gail sold their home in Florida and moved back to Ohio several years ago.  They wintered in Cape Coral near Fort Meyers.  I made contact with Dan when he and Chris connected in Florida, and Dan would contact me whenever he came across former classmates who he discovered through various sources.  Dan told me they lived in Melrose, Massachusetts, during their early years of marriage when they were raising their children.  Thus, the family request that donations in memory of Dan be made to the Melrose High School Permanent Scholarship Fund, c/o Stephan J. Erslan Memorial Scholarship.  Ed Danner commented: “Sad news; I met with Dan last summer in Mansfield, Ohio, and had no inclination that he had anything going on with his health that was life threatening.  Of course neither did I when I had my stroke in October.  Life is fragile and I guess you must be ready at all times.  But for the grace of God, I'm here today.”  And from Dan Carney: “Dave DuBois and I had dinner with Dan in a great Italian restaurant near his home when the Academy basketball team made a swing through the Midwest.  Great guy.”
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1969: Dan Erslan
Bill Bissell found that Tom Lynch and his wife Marilyn Emily live at 7 Tuner Drive, Novato, CA 94949.  Bill did not have a telephone number or e-mail address for Tom.    
In the October 2017 column, mention was made that Mike and Judy Billingsley had set foot on their 6th continent, Antarctica, in January.  They sailed on the Hurtigrutin ship MS Midnatsol from Punta Arenas on January 6, circumnavigated Cape Horn on their way south, and crossed Drake’s Passage in beautiful conditions.  We left the final description of that trip saying Mike and Judy traveled in Africa in August, their 7th continent.  Now the rest of the story.  “In late August we completed our goal of planting our feet on each of the seven continents with an African safari to Kenya and Tanzania.  It’s a bustling place where the extremes of wealth and poverty are both on vivid display.  We saw the Big Five African animals and more.  Lions, cape buffalo, leopards, elephants and rhinoceros, plus giraffes, wildebeests, antelope of several species, hyenas, hippopotamus, cheetahs, crocodiles, baboons and monkeys.  We visited the Great African Rift, and saw evidence of some of the oldest human ancestors in the Olduvai Gorge.  Our game drives took us through Kenya’s Amboseli National Park, Tanzania’s Ngorongoro Conservation Area and Serengeti National Park, and the Maasai Mara National Park of Kenya.  In one of our lodges, Judy had an up-close-and-personal encounter with an adult baboon that had invaded our room searching for food.  It was a while before her pulse returned to normal!”  In November, Mike began an interim ministry at the church they normally attend—St. Andrews in the Pines in Peachtree City, Georgia, which is only 15 minutes from their home and the parish their daughter Tammy and her family attend.
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1969: Mike & Judy Billingsley on safari in Africa

Dan Garrison and the 50th Reunion Gift Committee notified the Class in late February that we received approval to proceed with the George Washington Statue as our Class Gift.  All contributions are needed by the end of April to allow time to contract and reserve a slot at the foundry for pouring of the statue in order for the gift to be ready in time for our 50th Reunion celebration.  John Curtis sent the following about the class gift.  “On my way back from skiing today I told my ski buddy what the Class is doing for our 50th class reunion.  He didn’t believe we could really do something like that.  When I gave him more details he told me this is the coolest thing he had heard in a long time.  The Class of 1969 strikes again.”
Ron and Marianne Greto’s son Mike and family have moved from the Boston area to Chapel Hill, North Carolina, where Mike is the Managing Director of Global Client Strategy for Aperian Global; wife Meg is the Director of Children’s Ministry for their Anglican Church, as well as the entire diocese. Children Joseph, Giuliana, and Thomas, ages 10, 8, and 4, are all swimmers.  Ron added: “Marianne and I are ready to downsize but are conflicted about leaving 35 years of attachments to Northern Virginia. I suspect the North Carolina contingent will have a big influence on our ultimate decision.”
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1969: Ron & Marianne Greto and family
Ann Anderson’s holiday greeting included a special thank you to Andy’s classmates and shipmates who were there for her when needed.  “2017 has been a challenging year, learning to live without my husband of 47 years.  But it has also been one of tremendous blessings in terms of family and special friends who have kept me going, especially the truly devoted brotherhood of ‘Coasties’—Academy classmates and their spouses, those who served with him on active duty, and Coast Guard Auxiliarists.  They’re call The Lifesavers for multiple reasons.  Despite the overwhelming sadness of losing Andy, I have felt incredible love and support over the past 12 months.  I am grateful to so many of you; thank you for all the ways you have surrounded me with love and reminded me of the lasting bond as Andy’s service in the Coast Guard shaped our family’s lives for decades.”
Have others noticed that holiday greetings normally discuss grandchildren, and little is mentioned of children?  From Fred and Linda Adamchak: “Our oldest grandson just turned 16!  Yikes!  We had two wonderful trips this year; a river cruise in Russia and a trip to Japan.”  Sue Williams: “Mike is a stubborn old soul!  I am working on getting him to Connecticut in 2019 for the 50th reunion.  My nursing school reunion is in 2018, so I will be up in New England for that.  We moved to Decatur, Georgia, to be near the grandkids and are blessed to be an active part of their lives.  Haley (16), Ryan (14), and Erin (12), all active in sports and school activities.  Our son in Virginia has a 5 year old.”

Forrest and Pat Hetland returned to Thailand on January 1st of this year and are still there working with their students.  “Plans in Southeast Asia need to be flexible.  Last Tuesday (March 6th) we were informed that the high school graduation would be at 1:00 pm on the next day, Wednesday.  On Wednesday morning, when we were in another town, we got a message that graduation would be at 11:30 am.  We rushed back and got to the high school at 11:00 am, only to find out that graduation was over.  The key to surviving in Thailand is to be flexible.  At least we did get to be with our three high school graduates for a short time before they ran off to be with their friends.  On March 4th we had a baptismal service where 14 of our children were baptized.  Since there wasn’t a pool (clean water) or lake (dirty water) available, a pit was dug on the property, lined with plastic and filled with water.  Not the most aesthetic but it worked.  The weather here in Chiang Mai is quite different from that on the East Coast of the United States.  We are running in the mid to high 90’s every day.  We have been watching your weather and do not envy you living there.  Even our son in Athens, Georgia is getting freezing weather.  Planning on seeing you in 2019 if things don’t change.”
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1969: Forrest & Pat Hetland at the high school graduation with their students in Chiang Mai, Thailand
Jim and Marilyn Smith, Bob and Sue Pokress, and Kathy and I took an educational tour of Cuba in January.  We were impressed with the people and the country, and exploring Havana felt like you were taking a step back into the 1950’s.  Not a lavish vacation, but well worth the time before Cuba is opened to the U.S. and becomes just another Caribbean destination.
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1969: Jim Smith, Bob Pokress & Bob Gravino cruising in Havana
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1969: Pete Aalberg is still cleaning up after the 2017 hurricanes
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